Penkivil Precinct Minutes
 7.30PM - 9.30 pm

MONDAY 16th OCTOBER 2006 

 WAVERLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS.

Present: Executive Members 
Vivian Falk- (Chair), William Mouroukas- (Minutes), Kerrie Lee, Terry Horsfall.
Guests
Cr. Ingrid Strewe, Cr. George Copeland, Peter Brennan- (Director of Planning and Environmental Services)
Apologies: Gersha Shteyman- (Secretary). Nicole Stevens- (Community Liaison Coordinator on leave)
Attendance: 30 Persons including 3 guests and 1 non-voting visitor.
The meeting commenced at 7.35pm.

1. Matters arising from the previous meeting.
The Matter of the election of additional Precinct officers; Co-Secretary and Development Application Representative were deferred to a latter time during the meeting. 
The question in Item 5, relating to angle parking in Woodstock Street and Motion 2 received the following response:
15/8/06 sent to D Joannides Manager Technical Services
RESPONSE: Woodstock Street has been consulted and the majority want angle parking and a RPPS. The Traffic Committee have endorsed this subject to a detailed plan

EXTRACT FROM SEPTEMBER 2006 WAVERLEY TRAFFIC COMMITTEE:-
WTC-0609.V4
Woodstock Street and Kenilworth Street, Bondi Junction – Residential Preferential Parking Scheme & angle parking (A02/0750)
Report dated 28 August 2006 from the Traffic Engineer. (Report attached)
DECISION: That:
1. A Residential Preferential Parking Scheme be installed on the northern side of Woodstock Street and both sides of Kenilworth Street with the following signage “2 Hour, 8am-6pm, Mon-Fri, Permit Holders Excepted, Area 26”.
2. Angle parking (90° rear to kerb) be installed on the northern side of Woodstock Street between Paul Street and Flood Lane and on the southern side of Woodstock Street between Flood Lane and Flood Street, with appropriate line marking and signage.
Division:
For the Decision: Sgt Leary, Mr Prasad and Cr Wakefield.
Against the Decision: Mr Neeson.
Mr Neeson asked that it be recorded in the minutes that he does not believe the angle-parking scheme conforms to the Australian Standard.

Also noted in Item 5, was the question relating to (½) hour parking time limits on Bondi Road near the intersection with Denham Street. Cr. Strewe has been advised this has been in place for about ten years. William Mouroukas made enquiries with shopkeepers in the area who confirmed the same. 
The following response relates to Motion 3;
15/8/06 sent to D Joannides
RESPONSE: Has been referred to RTA, as it is a main road. 

The damaged footpath noted in Motion 4, has been repaired.
Under the issue of tree pruning on Bondi Road at the corner with Old South Head Road has been addressed.
Also under General Business a response from Nicole Stevens to the question relating to waste bins being left out in Woodstock Lane follows;
Bins should be brought in the evening of pick up or no later than the next day – if this doesn’t occur a notice from Council will be issued that the bins have to be put into the owners private property.

MOTION:
“That the tabled minutes of the Penkivil Precinct meeting held on the 8th of August are adopted as being a ‘true and valid’ record of that meeting.”
Moved: Syd Young. Seconded: Kerrie Lee. Carried: Unanimously.

2. Wellington Street Benevolent Society Site Update.

Cr. Strewe reported that representatives of the Benevolent Society, who run aged care and other facilities at a large site in Wellington Street, have met Council staff and some Councillors to discuss the site's potential and the Societies' plans. The site is not within the Penkivil Precinct but situated on the boundary with Watson Precinct. Cr. Strewe has viewed some potential concepts including a low rise styled option. 
Cr. Strewe then handed the discussion over to Peter Brennan who commented that the Society’s Board signed off on a proposal, which includes the potential lodgement of a Development Application in the second half of 2007 to redevelop the site. The Following points were made:
 The land was( granted to the Benevolent Society who has been there since 1917.
 Scarba( House is Heritage protected and would be retained.
 The potential( redevelopment would include aged care accommodation.
 A Drop-off Aged day( care centre was being considered.
 Size and height are yet to be determined( although the site is zoned as 5a, which allows a construction of 8 stories.

 Residents expressed concern for another hi rise in the( area

 The Benevolent Society has indicated that they’ll consult the( Precincts.

3. Illegal Backpacker Accommodation.
The Chairperson raised the issue of Illegal Backpacker Accommodation in the Precinct.
Peter Brennan commented that 3 years ago there were about 70 properties Council was aware of and currently the number has been reduced to about 12.
The Chairperson then asked the meeting to declare any suspected locations. The following locations were mentioned;
 10 Bon Accord( Avenue (Suspected 30 persons).
 Unit 17, 22-28 Wellington Street (6-8( persons).
 Near the corner of Kenilworth and Paul Streets a person is living( in a car.

Peter Brennan stated he would report to the Precinct on these cases. He further recommended that residents should call the Council and report any such observations.

4. Proposed Tourist Tax – Funding the Upkeep of Bondi Beach.
The Chairperson introduced this item by stating that Waverley ratepayers are funding the full cost of the upkeep of Bondi Beach. 
Kerrie Lee suggested that council might consider a tourist/bed tax to help compensate the community for bearing the cost of maintaining this internationally known Australian tourist icon.
A comment that such a tax would not be comprehensive to a sufficient degree and unfairly target a small sector of the users. 
Peter Brennan suggested that there might be an issue in regard to legality of such a tax since the introduction of GST might render any such levy in valid.
Another resident commented that it should be a State Government issue as rather than adding another tax to the system.

Peter Brennan commented that council is always looking for cost efficiencies in keeping public areas clean, for example, by the introduction next year of an on call household rubbish pick up 2 free pickups per year per household replacing the biannual system.
Cr. Copeland commented that the new household waste pick up service is forecast to save council $50,000 per year. 

A resident asked if community event organizations could somehow be induced to contribute. Cr. Copeland responded that this is already the case. 
 
William Mouroukas suggested residents contact our Federal and State representatives on this issue. He referred to the Federal Government’s grant to Waverley of nearly $2million “for local roads and the provision of other local government services for 2006/7” as being insufficient support for “a national icon” such as Bondi Beach. 

5. Free Parking Permits 
Following-on from Item 4, the Chairperson suggested that Council should consider issuing to all resident ratepayers, a free of charge parking permit, that would apply to all Council owned parking facilities.
Cr. Copeland mentioned that Council may consider the removal of the fee currently applicable to the First Car Permit under the Residential Preferred Parking Scheme.

6. General Business
The Following points were raised:
 A large tree was removed in front of the site( where the new Council owned car park in Ocean Street. Why was such an old tree removed? 
Cr. Copeland indicated that there was an issue with safety that required the tree to be removed. The roots had been disturbed during the building work. Cr. Copeland promised to report further on this matter.

( Concerns were expressed in regard to the frequency and quality of street cleaning Wellington, Woodstock, Flood, Dalley, Ocean Streets and Bon Accord Avenue.

 In the proximity of 48 Ocean St Nth is being used as a dump( area. Currently there is rubbish there.

 Andrew and Prim Murray( commented that Kenilworth street residents have conducted their own survey in regard to Residential Preferred Parking Scheme being implemented. They stated that 80% of residents from Kenilworth Street would prefer not to have an RPPS introduced at this time. Copies of petitions have been passed on to Cr. Strewe and Cr. Copeland.

 Michael Slinka asked( about: 
i. Building regulations in relation to proximity of the building to the footpath. Brennan responded that it usually 6meters but he stated that he needed the specifics of properties
ii. Outside 56b Penkivil Street high frequency of hazardous u-turns have been observed.
iii. Observed that here is water leakage in Penkivil Street in the middle of the road also in Flood Street. 

 Maureen Cooney commented:(
i. Anglesea Street is being over parked, suggest angle parking marks on the road and requested a RPPS survey be undertaken.
ii. A privately owned tree at 107 Anglesea Street has been removed. She has reported this but no Council Officer has reported back to her.
iii. Rubbish reported dumped at Anglesea Street respite centres near Bondi Road.

 Terry Horsfall commented that the fliers publicising the( Penkivil Precinct meeting agendas are not being delivered to all streets and the minutes from the previous meeting and this meeting’s agenda had not been posted on the website. It was suggested that the minutes from the previous meeting should be posted, at least in draft form, until ratified at the next meeting.

 The Chairperson asked for( nominations to fill the executive positions of DA representative and Co-Secretary. William Mouroukas reported that Bondi Road resident John Simpson had offered himself for the position of DA Rep however had apologized for not being able to attend this meeting. Existing precinct Officer, Terry Horsfall offered to assume the DA position, was nominated for the position by Tess Stamell and seconded by Kerrie Lee. The chairperson confirmed Terry Horsfall as DA Representative. The Co-Secretary position was not filled and nominees will be invited at the December meeting.

 Kerrie Lee asked that Council confirm( details of any scheduled  E-waste recycle day.

 Tess Stamell handed a letter to the Chairperson making the( following points:
i. I wish to raise concerns regarding the sector of Bronte Road nearest Spring Street Bondi Junction. Pedestrians exiting from or endeavouring to enter the Western end of the Westfield Shopping Centre constantly cross Bronte Road amidst the chaos of traffic that includes a nearby bus stop. Could the traffic committee investigate or suggest safety measures for this unmarked pedestrian pathway?
ii. I also wish to raise the fact that in the Eastern Suburbs because of the Aging population there is a need for more disability car parking areas, especially near all Medical and Community Centres etc. Persons who are frail or have a disability generally need the assistance of a carer, who will need to park the car nearby the facility.
iii. The pavement in front of a block of units at No. 6-8 Waverley Crescent has become quite restrictive. There are two reasons for this. Firstly, on the outer side but some 12 inches inward of the footpath, Waverley Council has placed Residential Parking Notice on a steel pole. Adjacent to that on the inner side of the footpath, shrub from the abovementioned premises overflows. Even though the plant is not large in itself, considerable freedom of movement is lost, especially for mothers with a pram or with children at her side. Could it be requested that the steel pole be moved further along to another site on the pavement or that the owner of the said building be asked to trim back the plant.

Meeting closed at 9.40pm 
Next meeting Monday 4th December 2006, 7.30pm.
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